

# Technology, National Security and US-China Strategic Competition

Written by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division, *Intersections* is a news digest describing the interplay between the People's Republic of China's (PRC's) technology acquisition and defense industrial base development efforts, US and partner nation responses, and critical and emerging technology risks and challenges with military implications. This issue considers several US ally and partner developments related to competition with the PRC that could affect US Navy (USN) and US security equities, including Taiwan's efforts to become an uncrewed aerial vehicle (UAV) production hub, US-South Korea collaboration on naval shipbuilding, and PRC espionage targeting US-Australia technology sharing under the trilateral security partnership between Australia, the UK, and the US (AUKUS). Other topics in this issue include PRC efforts to gain access to subsea minerals via cooperation with the Cook Islands and recent domestic political developments in China.

Please click <u>here</u> to read *Intersections* in your <u>browser</u>.

# THIS ISSUE'S CONTENTS

Taiwan Aims to Become UAV Production Hub	2
US and South Korea Agree to Collaborate on Naval Shipbuilding	3
PRC Espionage Targets AUKUS Technology  PRC Deep-Sea Minerals Exploration  Developments from China's "Two Sessions"	

# TAIWAN AIMS TO BECOME UAV PRODUCTION HUB

China is the world's leading producer of commercial UAVs (aka drones) and controls up to 90 percent of the global market. China is also a major global supplier of commercial drone components, which means that policy decisions made in China can affect downstream drone manufacturers even if those manufacturers make their final products outside of China. Trent Emeneker, an official at the Defense Innovation Unit, told *Forbes* that if China were to cut off the supply of drone components, it could shut down the global drone industry for a year.<sup>2</sup>

The national security implications of China's control of commercial drone supply chains are particularly apparent with respect to Taiwan. For example, in October 2024, China sanctioned US drone manufacturer Skydio for selling to Taiwan. Afterward, the company announced that it would have to <u>ration</u> its battery packs until it could find alternative suppliers, which it projected would not occur until "spring of next year." Skydio, which manufactures its drones in the US and supplies its X10 drone to the US military, has said that battery packs were one of the few components that it was still sourcing from China.<sup>4</sup>

Taiwan's ability to avoid relying on China for its drone component supply chains is particularly relevant today given that Taiwan is paying close attention to the conflict in Ukraine, in which Ukrainian forces have successfully used both military and commercial drones to defend against the Russian invasion.<sup>5</sup> As noted in a recent CNA <u>report</u> on the lessons that Taiwan has learned from Ukraine, Taiwanese analysts view Taiwan as lagging behind China in drone technologies. Furthermore, many Taiwanese drone manufacturers are at least partly reliant on components from China. To accelerate the development of Taiwan's drone industry, Taiwan's government has established a suite of institutions and organizations that are drawing on expertise and capabilities from industry, academia, and government.<sup>6</sup>

The next two stories discuss recent policy developments and announcements that show how Taiwan is seeking to secure its drone supply chain. In one sense, these stories provide examples of policies that could be instructive as other countries wrestle with China's dominant position in their own drone supply chains. However, what happens in Taiwan could also have implications on a global scale, especially for Taiwan's partner nations. In his inaugural address, delivered in May 2024, Taiwan's President Lai Ching-te described his goals for Taiwan's drone industry on a global scale, stating that he aims to make Taiwan the "Asian hub of UAV supply chains for global democracies."

**Taiwan government official proposes strategies to support Taiwan's drone industry.** On March 15, during a meeting with drone industry professionals, Taiwan's Vice Premier Cheng Li-chun outlined five <u>strategies</u> intended to support the development of Taiwan's drone industry and help build Taiwan's "National Drone Team." The National Drone Team is a program that draws on the private sector to develop drones. As noted by Cheng during her remarks, these strategies are also meant to contribute to President Lai's goal of making Taiwan a key node in the global drone supply chain. The five strategies are as follows:

- 1. Expanding domestic and international demand for drones by finding new applications for drones, increasing drone procurement, pursuing international business opportunities, and fostering integration with international markets
- 2. Encouraging the development of new technologies by providing support through public research institutions and tax incentives as well as exploring international co-production partnerships

- 3. Creating a comprehensive drone research, development, testing, and manufacturing ecosystem that builds upon existing industrial centers
- 4. Enhancing the drone regulatory environment by defining usage restrictions and promoting cybersecurity certifications
- 5. Ensuring that publicly procured and commercially available drones contribute to Taiwan's national security and resilience<sup>11</sup>

The director of the American Institute in Taiwan notes a potential for US-Taiwan collaboration in dual-use manufacturing. According to *Nikkei Asia*, Taiwan will need partnerships abroad to expand its production of drones. Taiwan's foreign minister, Lin Chia-lung, has reportedly said that Taiwan needs additional markets and orders to increase the number of production lines it has for manufacturing drones. <sup>12</sup> In addition, during a March interview with the Taiwanese newspaper *Liberty Times*, the director of the American Institute of Taiwan, Raymond Greene, stated that there is potential for Taiwan and the US to cooperate on manufacturing in dual-use areas, specifically drones and satellites. Greene also noted that one way to strengthen both the US and Taiwan would be for them to partner on developing advanced technologies and supply chains for drones and other sectors that avoid exposure to China. <sup>13</sup> Taiwan's defense minister, Wellington Koo, subsequently confirmed Greene's statements, saying that Taiwan and the US are working on building a "non-red" drone supply chain that reduces exposure to China. <sup>14</sup>

# US AND SOUTH KOREA AGREE TO COLLABORATE ON NAVAL SHIPBUILDING

**US** and South Korea agree to establish a naval shipbuilding partnership. In April, USN shipbuilder Huntington Ingalls Industries (HII) and South Korean shipbuilder HD Hyundai Heavy Industries (HHI) signed a memorandum of understanding (MOU) to establish a partnership for working together to boost shipbuilding production across a variety of vessel classes—both civilian and military. HII is both the largest US shipbuilder and the largest US military shipbuilder, with a shipyard in Newport News, Virginia, that produces aircraft carriers and submarines, as well as one in Pascagoula, Mississippi, that produces destroyers and amphibious ships. For its part, HHI is the world's largest shipbuilder, controlling 10 percent of the world's total shipbuilding market and boasting the world's largest shipyard in Ulsan, South Korea.

The goal of the HII-HHI partnership is to accelerate "ship production in support of defense and commercial shipbuilding projects." More broadly, the partnership represents another significant step in US efforts to work with South Korea on building and maintaining USN vessels. For example, in March, a US Military Sealift Command dry cargo ship underwent an overhaul at a South Korean shippard—the first time that a South Korean company had performed such large-scale work on a USN vessel. 19

**South Korean shipbuilders and officials are celebrating the announced HII-HHI collaboration.** Joo Won-ho, the head of HHI's Naval & Special Ship Business Unit (which focuses on the construction and exportation of naval ships), said that the deal between the two countries will "help advance both nations' shipbuilding industries and further strengthen defense ties." <sup>20</sup> Further, Acting President Han Duck-soo commented that cooperation with the US could help the South Korean shipbuilding industry to "leap forward." <sup>21</sup> After the Trump Administration publicly considered purchasing ships from allied nations in mid-April, HHI's market value on the Korea Exchange climbed up two places (from 12th to 10th), with its stocks

rising by 5.7 percent.<sup>22</sup>

However, South Korean shipbuilders have argued that two US legal and regulatory measures restrict South Korea from having a deeper shipbuilding relationship with the US. First, the <u>Jones Act</u> requires that all cargo ships transporting goods between US ports be "US-built, US-citizen owned, and registered in the US."<sup>23</sup> This means that HHI and other South Korean shipbuilders would not be able to build commercial ships for the US in their domestic ports. Instead, they must work with US shipyards to purchase space to fulfill contracts. Second, the <u>Defense Federal Acquisition Regulation Supplement</u> (DFARS) regulates how the US government purchases goods for defense. DFARS requires that a baseline percentage of each good be made with American supplies, which could pose engagement barriers to South Korea. <sup>24</sup> Despite these potential challenges, the English-language Korean newspaper *Korea JoongAng Daily* reported that Korean companies see the HII-HHI collaboration as a positive move towards future projects that "promise greater profit potential."<sup>25</sup>

#### US shipbuilding collaboration with South Korea comes amid China's global shipbuilding dominance.

One common challenge that both the US and South Korean shipbuilding industries face is competition from China. According to a January <u>report</u> by the US Trade Representative, China controls more than 50 percent of global ship production, and as of 2015, it sourced more than 90 percent of inputs for ship production domestically—the highest among major shipbuilding countries.<sup>26</sup> The PRC has achieved this dominance as part of a deliberate state-directed strategy of subsidizing major state-owned shipbuilders. These subsidies have taken a variety of forms including loans, debt forgiveness, equity infusions, and indirect support for the shipbuilding industry (e.g., subsidies to supporting industries such as steelmaking).<sup>27</sup>

These forms of PRC state support have enabled China's shipbuilding industry to become so dominant that it has effectively prevented would-be commercial shipbuilders in other countries, including the US, from becoming competitive. The Shipbuilder's Council of America, the main US industry association for domestic shipbuilders, has argued that although US shipbuilders "compete aggressively for domestic commercial and government shipbuilding" contracts, they are unable to compete internationally because of the unfavorable market conditions resulting from PRC state support.<sup>28</sup>

The Chinese government's extensive subsidies to the PRC shipbuilding industry—largely via <u>financing</u> from state-controlled banks to the large PRC state-owned companies that dominate the industry<sup>29</sup>—is one of the major economic <u>tools</u> China uses to promote its military and national security objectives while disadvantaging those of the US and its allies. As a result, even though military shipbuilders like HII exist in the US, they are largely unable to reap the financial and innovation benefits of diversifying into civilian shipbuilding and must rely on US government contracts.<sup>30</sup> In this light, HII's partnership with HHI—one of the few non-PRC firms able to compete on the global shipbuilding market—could help the company to access some of the advantages that large commercial shipbuilders enjoy.

# PRC ESPIONAGE TARGETS AUKUS TECHNOLOGY

The Australian Security Intelligence Organization (ASIO) director reports on the espionage threat to US nuclear submarine technology transfer to Australia under AUKUS. In February, according to a Reuters report, the director of the ASIO, Australia's domestic intelligence and national security agency, gave a speech warning that foreign intelligence agents were targeting Australia's nuclear-powered submarine program, which is a key part of the AUKUS agreement.<sup>31</sup> The director noted that foreign intelligence services,

including China's, "seek to understand future AUKUS submarines' capabilities, [to understand] how they will be deployed, and to undermine allies' trust in Australia," and the director further stated that Australian defense personnel were being targeted "relentlessly."<sup>32</sup>

The question of how the US can engage in nuclear technology sharing with Australia under AUKUS while robustly countering foreign intelligence activities that target the program has been an ongoing topic of discussion for both the US and Australia. For example, in its <u>previous</u> Annual Threat Assessment in February 2024, the ASIO director similarly noted that "adversaries" were offering money to Australian defense industry employees "in return for reports on AUKUS, submarine technology, [and] missile systems," among other technologies."<sup>33</sup> To shore up Australia's counterintelligence capabilities focused on defending against threats to AUKUS, the ASIO has embedded personnel within Australia's Defence Department.<sup>34</sup> In addition (as discussed in <u>Issue 8</u>), in a December 2023 meeting, senior defense officials for the US, Australia, and the UK committed to enhancing cybersecurity with critical naval suppliers.<sup>35</sup>

However, observers, including some Australians, have questioned whether the steps Australia has taken to date are sufficient to protect the most sensitive nuclear propulsion technology the US is planning to transfer. In a 2023 piece in *Proceedings*, the US Naval Institute's journal, a Royal Australian Navy officer <u>argued</u> that Australia's navy needed to "enhance its protective capabilities" regarding nuclear propulsion technologies, including hardening Australian naval installations that will host nuclear submarines, hiring and training more naval police officers, and having these officers focus more on counterintelligence and force protection missions than on other policing tasks.<sup>36</sup> Future US confidence in Australia's ability to safeguard nuclear submarine technology adequately will continue to be a major factor in sustaining the US commitment to AUKUS.

### PRC DEEP-SEA MINERALS EXPLORATION

**China and the Cook Islands sign a MOU on seabed minerals exploration.** On February 14, the Cook Islands Seabed Minerals Authority and China's Ministry of Natural Resources signed a five-year <u>agreement</u> in Harbin, China. The MOU establishes four main areas of cooperation:

- 1. Capacity-building and technology transfer associated with exploration of seabed mineral resources
- 2. Research on seabed mineral resources
- 3. Potential environmental impacts on deep-sea ecosystems
- 4. Logistics related to seabed mineral exploration<sup>37</sup>

The seabed minerals exploration MOU closely followed several <u>other agreements</u> between China and the Cook Islands, including an "Action Plan for Comprehensive Strategic Partnership," which covers the same five-year period.<sup>38</sup> Leaders in New Zealand have stated that they were "blindsided" by these agreements,<sup>39</sup> noting that the Cook Islands maintains a "free association" agreement with New Zealand—similar to the security guarantee that the US provides to the Federated States of Micronesia, the Marshall Islands, and Palau in exchange for these countries cooperating with the US on defense and security matters.

Controversies over this MOU have emerged as many countries worldwide have recognized their need for critical minerals and have voiced significant disagreements about who should be allowed to mine seabed minerals, and under what authority, especially in the Pacific.<sup>40</sup> In the high seas (the area outside of any

country's exclusive economic zone), the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea grants authority over mining and permitting to the International Seabed Authority (ISA), but the ISA has not finalized <u>rules</u> that will govern how high seas mining activities should proceed.<sup>41</sup>

## **DEVELOPMENTS FROM CHINA'S "TWO SESSIONS"**

The Two Sessions in Beijing emphasize continuity and technological innovation. In early March, China's National People's Congress (NPC) and the China People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC) met in Beijing. During this <u>annual meeting</u>, called the "Two Sessions," Chinese Communist Party (CCP) leaders publicly review the progress of the past year and announce changes and goals for the next year. Although the NPC and CPPCC themselves hold limited political power, the proceedings of the Two Sessions provide an opportunity to gain insight into the tone that CCP leaders want to set for the coming year. <sup>42</sup> Of particular importance is the *Government Work Report*, which is delivered by China's premier and is the CCP's most authoritative representation of its performance over the past year and of its policy goals going forward. <sup>43</sup>

When we covered last year's Two Sessions in <u>Issue 9</u>, we noted that 2024's *Government Work Report* emphasized economic growth and innovation despite looming economic challenges. Similarly, 2025's *Government Work Report* conveys a message of continuity—specifically, that China is on a strong development path even as it faces serious challenges. For example, the economic growth targets set in the past three *Government Work Reports* have been nearly identical. The 2025 *Government Work Report* sets China an economic goal of "roughly" 5 percent growth in GDP over the next year, which was the same goal set by the 2024 *Government Work Report*, which was essentially the same goal set by the 2023 *Government Work Report* (of 5.2 percent GDP growth). 45

This year's *Government Work Report* also states the importance of strengthening advanced manufacturing and China's technological innovation system. Among other areas, the *Government Work Report* highlights the importance of developing commercial spaceflight, deep-sea science and technology, and quantum science and technology. It also emphasizes that China should "advance high-level science and technology self-sufficiency." As noted by <u>Jeanette Chu</u>, a senior associate at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, the emphasis on indigenizing advanced technologies reflects CCP leadership's recognition of the close ties between technology and national security, especially in the context of increasing tariffs and export controls between China and the US. That emphasis on innovation and technological self-sufficiency can also be found in the 2024 *Government Work Report*, demonstrating that this issue is a continuing priority for the CCP.

#### **NOTES**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> David Jeans, "Silicon Valley's Military Drone Companies Have a Serious 'Made in China' Problem," *Forbes*, Apr. 16, 2025, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidjeans/2025/04/16/silicon-valley-drones-china-problem/">https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidjeans/2025/04/16/silicon-valley-drones-china-problem/</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> David Jeans, "Silicon Valley's Military Drone Companies Have a Serious 'Made in China' Problem," *Forbes*, Apr. 16, 2025.

- <sup>3</sup> Siladitya Ray, "Largest US Drone Manufacturer Says It Will Need to Ration Batteries for Customers After Sanctions by China," *Forbes*, Oct. 31, 2024, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/siladityaray/2024/10/31/largest-us-drone-manufacturer-says-it-will-need-to-ration-batteries-for-customers-after-sanctions-by-china/">https://www.forbes.com/sites/siladityaray/2024/10/31/largest-us-drone-manufacturer-says-it-will-need-to-ration-batteries-for-customers-after-sanctions-by-china/</a>.
- <sup>4</sup> David Hambling, "Ukraine Shows US How to Beat China in Drone Battery Wars," *Forbes*, Nov. 14, 2024, <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidhambling/2024/11/14/ukraine-shows-us-how-to-beat-china-in-drone-battery-wars/">https://www.forbes.com/sites/davidhambling/2024/11/14/ukraine-shows-us-how-to-beat-china-in-drone-battery-wars/</a>; Adam Bry, "China's Sanctions on Skydio," Skydio, Oct. 30, 2024, <a href="https://www.skydio.com/blog/chinas-sanctions-on-skydio">https://www.skydio.com/blog/chinas-sanctions-on-skydio</a>.
- <sup>5</sup> Thompson Chau, "Taiwan's Drone Ambitions Take Off in Trump-China Haze," *Nikkei Asia*, Feb. 14, 2025, <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Policy-Asia/Taiwan-s-drone-ambitions-take-off-in-Trump-China-haze">https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Policy-Asia/Taiwan-s-drone-ambitions-take-off-in-Trump-China-haze</a>.
- <sup>6</sup> Kevin Pollpeter, Tsun-Kai Tsai, and April Herlevi, *Taiwan Lessons Learned from the Russia-Ukraine War*, CNA, DRM-2024-U-039153-1Rev, Nov. 2024, <a href="https://www.cna.org/reports/2024/12/taiwan-lessons-learned-from-the-russia-ukraine-war">https://www.cna.org/reports/2024/12/taiwan-lessons-learned-from-the-russia-ukraine-war</a>.
- <sup>7</sup> Lai Ching-te, "Inaugural Address of ROC 16th-Term President Lai Ching-te," Office of the President of the Republic of China (Taiwan), May 20, 2024, <a href="https://english.president.gov.tw/NEWS/6726">https://english.president.gov.tw/NEWS/6726</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> "Visiting Chiayi Asia UAV Al Innovation Application R&D Center, Vice Premier Cheng Proposes Three Goals and Five Strategies for 'Creating a Taiwan Drone Team,'" (參訪嘉義亞創中心 鄭副院長提三目標、五策略「打造臺灣無人機國家隊」), Executive Yuan (行政院), Mar. 15, 2025, <a href="https://www.ey.gov.tw/Page/9277F759E41CCD91/9a8d66c2-3095-42fc-a2b8-f83733012223">https://www.ey.gov.tw/Page/9277F759E41CCD91/9a8d66c2-3095-42fc-a2b8-f83733012223</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> Kevin Pollpeter, Tsun-Kai Tsai, and April Herlevi, *Taiwan Lessons Learned from the Russia-Ukraine War*, CNA, DRM-2024-U-039153-1Rev, Nov. 2024.
- 10 "Visiting Chiayi Asia UAV Al Innovation Application R&D Center, Vice Premier Cheng Proposes Three Goals and Five Strategies for 'Creating a Taiwan Drone Team,'" (參訪嘉義亞創中心 鄭副院長提三目標、五策略「打造臺灣無人機國家隊」), Executive Yuan (行政院), Mar. 15, 2025.
- 11 "Visiting Chiayi Asia UAV AI Innovation Application R&D Center, Vice Premier Cheng Proposes Three Goals and Five Strategies for 'Creating a Taiwan Drone Team,'" (參訪嘉義亞創中心 鄭副院長提三目標、五策略「打造臺灣無人機國家隊」), Executive Yuan (行政院), Mar. 15, 2025; Kelvin Chen, "Taiwan Announces 5 Strategies to Form Democratic Drone Supply Chain," *Taiwan News*, Mar. 16, 2025, <a href="https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/news/6060555">https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/news/6060555</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> Thompson Chau, "Taiwan's Drone Ambitions Take Off in Trump-China Haze," Nikkei Asia, Feb. 14, 2025.
- 13 Zou Jingwen (鄒景雯) and Huang Jingxuan (黃靖媗), "'Full Text of This Paper's Exclusive Interview' Raymond Greene: Taiwan Is the US' First Choice of Partner for Competition in the 21st Century" (《本報獨家專訪全文》谷立言:台灣是美國21世紀競爭致勝的首選夥伴), *Liberty Times*, Mar. 10, 2025, <a href="https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1695654">https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1695654</a>.
- 14 The Chinese term Defense Minister Koo used for "non-red" is 非紅(Fei Hong). See: Fang Weili (方瑋立), "US-Taiwan Drone Co-operation: Wellington Koo: There Will Soon Be Good Results" (台美無人機合作 顧立雄:很快就有好結果), Liberty Times, Mar. 12, 2025, <a href="https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1695989">https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/paper/1695989</a>; Keoni Everington, "Defense Minister Says US Teaming with Taiwan on Drones," Taiwan News, Mar. 13, 2025, <a href="https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/news/6058524">https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/news/6058524</a>.
- <sup>15</sup> Sam Lagrone, "Naval Shipbuilder HII Signs Agreement with South Korean Shipyard Hyundai Heavy Industries," *USNI News*, Apr. 7, 2025, <a href="https://news.usni.org/2025/04/07/naval-shipbuilder-hii-signs-agreement-with-south-korean-shipyard-hyundai-heavey-industries">https://news.usni.org/2025/04/07/naval-shipbuilder-hii-signs-agreement-with-south-korean-shipyard-hyundai-heavey-industries</a>.
- 16 "Who We Are," Huntington Ingalls Industries, Accessed Apr. 15, 2025, https://hii.com/who-we-are/.

- <sup>17</sup> "HII and HD Hyundai Heavy Industries Sign Memorandum of Understanding," Huntington Ingalls Industries, Apr. 7, 2025, <a href="https://hii.com/news/hii-and-hd-hyundai-heavy-industries-sign-memorandum-of-understanding/#:~:text=NATIONAL%20HARBOR%2C%20Md.%20(April,in%20support%20of%20defense%20and; "About HHI," HD Hyundai Heavy Industries, Accessed Apr. 15, 2025, <a href="https://english.hhi.co.kr/about/history">https://english.hhi.co.kr/about/history</a>.
- <sup>18</sup> "HII and HD Hyundai Heavy Industries Sign Memorandum of Understanding," Huntington Ingalls Industries, Apr. 7, 2025.
- <sup>19</sup> Grady T. Fontana, "USNS Wally Schirra Completes Major Maintenance at South Korean Shipyard," US Pacific Fleet, Mar. 13, 2025, <a href="https://www.cpf.navy.mil/Newsroom/News/Article/4119656/usns-wally-schirra-completes-major-maintenance-at-south-korean-shipyard/#:~:text=GYEONGSANGNAM%2DDO%2C%20Republic%20of%20Korea,Korea%2C%20March%2012%2C%20 2025.
- <sup>20</sup> Chung Hye-lim, "HD Hyundai, Huntington Ingalls Forge Partnership to Boost US Naval Shipbuilding," *Korea Herald*, Apr. 8, 2025, https://www.koreaherald.com/article/10460550.
- <sup>21</sup> Kim Eun-jung, "(LEAD) Shipbuilding Cooperation with US Chance for S. Korean Industry to Leap Forward: Acting President," *Yonhap News Agency*, Apr. 16, 2025, <a href="https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20250416007451315">https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20250416007451315</a>.
- <sup>22</sup> Ahn Joong-hyun and Park Su-hyeon, "South Korean Defense, Shipbuilding Stocks Climb in Value," *Chosun Daily*, Apr. 15, 2025, https://www.chosun.com/english/market-money-en/2025/04/15/ZIIH6AP2PNAKPESOQY7QWER6LU/.
- <sup>23</sup> "Domestic Shipping," US Department of Transportation Maritime Administration, Accessed Apr. 24, 2025, <a href="https://www.maritime.dot.gov/ports/domestic-shipping/domestic-shipping#act">https://www.maritime.dot.gov/ports/domestic-shipping/domestic-shipping#act</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> "225.70 Reporting of Acquisition of End Products Manufactured Outside of the United States," Acquisition.gov, Accessed Apr. 24, 2025, <a href="https://www.acquisition.gov/dfars/part-225-foreign-acquisition#DFARS\_SUBPART\_225.1">https://www.acquisition.gov/dfars/part-225-foreign-acquisition#DFARS\_SUBPART\_225.1</a>.
- <sup>25</sup> The *Korea JoongAng Daily* is the English-language version of its Korean parent newspaper (JoongAng Ilbo) and is associated with the *New York Times*. See: Lee Jae-lim, "Trump's Pushing for Naval Supremacy over China. Here's What His Maritime Order Misses," *Korea JoongAng Daily*, Apr. 17, 2025, <a href="https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/2025-04-17/business/industry/Trumps-pushing-for-naval-supremacy-over-China-Heres-what-his-maritime-order-misses/2285829">https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/news/2025-04-17/business/industry/Trumps-pushing-for-naval-supremacy-over-China-Heres-what-his-maritime-order-misses/2285829</a>.
- <sup>26</sup> US Trade Representative, *Report on China's Targeting of the Maritime, Logistics, and Shipbuilding Sectors for Dominance*, Jan. 16, 2025, p. 15,
- https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/enforcement/301Investigations/USTRReportChinaTargetingMaritime.pdf.
- <sup>27</sup> US Trade Representative, Report on China's Targeting of the Maritime, Logistics, and Shipbuilding Sectors, p. 76.
- <sup>28</sup> US Trade Representative, Report on China's Targeting of the Maritime, Logistics, and Shipbuilding Sectors, p. 117.
- <sup>29</sup> See: Jude Blanchette et al., *Hidden Harbors: China's State-Backed Shipping Industry*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, July 2020, <a href="https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/207008\_Blanchette\_Hidden%20Harbors\_Brief\_WEB%20FINAL.pdf">https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/207008\_Blanchette\_Hidden%20Harbors\_Brief\_WEB%20FINAL.pdf</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> For an analysis of the US shipbuilding industry and its increasing reliance on US government (and particularly US Navy) contracts in the face of a dwindling global commercial shipbuilding market share, see: Frederick "Andy" Cichon, "The Next Great Era in US Shipbuilding," *Proceedings* 151, no. 2 (Feb. 2025). <a href="https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2025/february/next-great-era-us-shipbuilding">https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2025/february/next-great-era-us-shipbuilding</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> Kirsty Needham, "Foreign Spies Seeking AUKUS Secrets, Australia Intelligence Chief Says," Reuters, Feb. 19, 2025, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/foreign-spies-seeking-aukus-secrets-australia-intelligence-chief-says-2025-02-19/; Mike Burgess, "ASIO Annual Threat Assessment 2025," Office of National Intelligence, Australian Government, Accessed Apr. 15, 2025, https://www.oni.gov.au/news/asio-annual-threat-assessment-2025.

- 32 "ASIO Annual Threat Assessment 2025."
- <sup>33</sup> Mike Burgess, "ASIO Annual Threat Assessment 2024," Office of National Intelligence, Australian Government, Accessed Apr. 14, 2025.
- <sup>34</sup> Matthew Knott, "ASIO Agents in Defence to Protect AUKUS Secrets," *Sydney Morning Herald*, May 23, 2023, <a href="https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/asio-agents-embedded-in-defence-to-protect-aukus-secrets-from-foreign-spies-20230523-p5danc.html">https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/asio-agents-embedded-in-defence-to-protect-aukus-secrets-from-foreign-spies-20230523-p5danc.html</a>.
- <sup>35</sup> See: US Department of Defense, "AUKUS Defense Ministers Meeting Joint Statement," Dec. 1, 2023, <a href="https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3604511/aukus-defense-ministers-meeting-joint-statement/">https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3604511/aukus-defense-ministers-meeting-joint-statement/</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Sean West Money, "AUKUS Is Writing Checks Australian Security Can't Cash," *Proceedings of the US Naval Institute* 149, no. 10 (Oct. 2023), <a href="https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2023/october/aukus-writing-checks-australian-security-cant-cash">https://www.usni.org/magazines/proceedings/2023/october/aukus-writing-checks-australian-security-cant-cash</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> Cook Islands Seabed Minerals Authority and PRC Ministry of Natural Resources, Memorandum of Understanding for Blue Partnership in the Field of Seabed Mineral Affairs, Feb. 14, 2025, <a href="https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5cca30fab2cf793ec6d94096/t/67b90f515e24840dde353521/1740181330673/M">https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5cca30fab2cf793ec6d94096/t/67b90f515e24840dde353521/1740181330673/M</a> oU+for+Blue+Partnership+-+FINAL+WEBSITE.pdf.
- <sup>38</sup> Cook Islands Seabed Minerals Authority, "A Deep-Sea Milestone: Cook Islands and China Partner on Sustainable Seabed Resource Development," Feb. 21, 2025, <a href="https://www.sbma.gov.ck/news-3/article-211">https://www.sbma.gov.ck/news-3/article-211</a>.
- <sup>39</sup> Nic Fildes, "Cook Islands' 'Strategic Deal' with China Angers New Zealand," *Financial Times*, Feb. 10, 2025, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/c74fb66e-b9e7-4063-91d3-d4795a6d6187?shareType=nongift">https://www.ft.com/content/c74fb66e-b9e7-4063-91d3-d4795a6d6187?shareType=nongift</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> Stephen Wright, "New Head of UN Deep-Sea Mining Regulator Vows to Restore Neutrality," Radio Free Asia, Aug. 5, 2024, <a href="https://www.rfa.org/english/news/environment/deep-sea-mining-carvalho-08052024005415.html">https://www.rfa.org/english/news/environment/deep-sea-mining-carvalho-08052024005415.html</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> Draft regulations were released in 2024 but are still under negotiation by the ISA Council; see: ISA, "Draft Regulations on Exploitation of Mineral Resources in the Area," Feb. 16, 2024, <a href="https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Consolidated text.pdf">https://www.isa.org.jm/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/Consolidated text.pdf</a>.
- <sup>42</sup> Simone McCarthy, "China Unveils Big Plan to Fix Its Ailing Economy and Transform into a High-Tech Power," CNN, Mar. 10, 2025, <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2025/03/10/business/two-sessions-china-key-takeaways-intl-hnk/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2025/03/10/business/two-sessions-china-key-takeaways-intl-hnk/index.html</a>; Chris Buckley, "What Slowdown? Xi Says China Must Win the Global Tech Race," *New York Times*, Mar. 11, 2025, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/11/world/asia/china-xi-trump.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/11/world/asia/china-xi-trump.html</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Scott Kennedy, "Top Takeaways from China's Two Sessions: Continuity," CSIS, Mar. 14, 2025, <a href="https://www.csis.org/blogs/trustee-china-hand/top-takeaways-chinas-two-sessions">https://www.csis.org/blogs/trustee-china-hand/top-takeaways-chinas-two-sessions</a>.
- <sup>44</sup> Scott Kennedy, "Top Takeaways from China's Two Sessions: Continuity," CSIS, Mar. 14, 2025.
- <sup>45</sup> Li Qiang, "Government Work Report—from the Third Meeting of the 14th National People's Congress on March 5th, 2025" (政府工作报告- 2025年3月5日在第十四届全国人民代表大会第三次会议上), Xinhua, Mar. 12, 2025, <a href="https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202503/content">https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202503/content</a> 7013163.htm; Li Qiang, "Government Work Report—from the Second Meeting of the 14th National People's Congress on March 5th, 2024" (政府工作报告-2024年3月5日在第十四届全国人民代表大会第二次会议上), Xinhua, Mar. 12, 2024,
- https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202403/content 6939153.htm; CNA, "PRC Economic, Innovation, and Legal Updates," *Intersections*, Issue 9, Apr. 2024, <a href="https://www.cna.org/our-media/newsletters/intersections/issue-9">https://www.cna.org/our-media/newsletters/intersections/issue-9</a>.
- <sup>46</sup> Li Qiang, "Government Work Report—from the Third Meeting of the 14th National People's Congress on March 5th, 2025" (政府工作报告- 2025年3月5日在第十四届全国人民代表大会第三次会议上), Xinhua, Mar. 12, 2025, <a href="https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202503/content">https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202503/content</a> 7013163.htm.

*Intersections* is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of approximately three dozen language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

For additional information, please contact <a href="INTERSECTIONS@CNA.ORG">INTERSECTIONS@CNA.ORG</a>.

Approved May 2025: Maryanne Kivlehan-Wise, Research Program Director

China Studies Program, China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division

This work was created in the performance of Federal Government Contract No. N00014-22-D-7001.

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. Cleared for Public Release.

Public Release 5/16/2025

This document contains the best opinion of CNA at the time of issue. The views, opinions, and findings contained in this report should not be construed as representing the official position of the Department of the Navy.

Any copyright in this work is subject to the Government's Unlimited Rights license as defined in DFARS 252.227-7013 and/or DFARS 252.227-7014. The reproduction of this work for commercial purposes is strictly prohibited. Nongovernmental users may copy and distribute this document noncommercially, in any medium, provided that the copyright notice is reproduced in all copies. Nongovernmental users may not use technical measures to obstruct or control the reading or further copying of the copies they make or distribute. Nongovernmental users may not accept compensation of any manner in exchange for copies.

All other rights reserved. The provision of this data and/or source code is without warranties or guarantees to the Recipient Party by the Supplying Party with respect to the intended use of the supplied information. Nor shall the Supplying Party be liable to the Recipient Party for any errors or omissions in the supplied information.

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses—the only federally funded research and development center serving the Department of the Navy—as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

DNL-2024-U-039879-Final4

Subscribe or unsubscribe at intersections@cna.org

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Jeannette Chu, "Top Takeaways from China's Two Sessions: Say 'Economic Security Is National Security' Without Saying 'jingji anquan shi guojia anquan,'" CSIS, Mar. 14, 2025, <a href="https://www.csis.org/blogs/trustee-china-hand/top-takeaways-chinas-two-sessions">https://www.csis.org/blogs/trustee-china-hand/top-takeaways-chinas-two-sessions</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Li Qiang, "Government Work Report—from the Second Meeting of the 14th National People's Congress on March 5th, 2024" (政府工作报告-2024年3月5日在第十四届全国人民代表大会第二次会议上), Xinhua, Mar. 12, 2024, <a href="https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202403/content">https://www.gov.cn/yaowen/liebiao/202403/content</a> 6939153.htm.